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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on

May 18, 2011. Mayor Theis called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. Council members present: Nancy Melsa, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns and Dick Olson.  Staff present: Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna; Deputy Clerk, Kelly Kornegor; Community Development Director, Mark Powers; City Engineer, Dick Ransom; Assistant City Engineer, Ken DeKeyser; Police Chief, Dennis Marks; Park and Recreation Director, Angie Cole; Recreation Coordinator, Liz Goater and City Administrator, Gary Rogers Jr. Guests present: Joe Ahmann, Kyle Kunz, Kelly Kellen, Kim Bonor, Tom Burd, Joe Burd, Chris Nelson and Dan Hoffman. 
Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the agenda, second by Bob Wheeler. Motion carried. Marty Bruns moved the approval of the following Consent Agenda items: Bills presented; Finance Director’s Report for April 2011; City Clerk’s Reconciliation Report for April 2011; Department Reports: Community Development, Fire, Library, Park & Recreation, Police, and Public Works; approval of Community Center Non-Profit Organization Yearly Use Agreement for Linn County Democrats; renewal of Class C Liquor License w/ outdoor service for Pour Sport’s Café and Sports Bar located at 93-95 North Center Point Road, effective 06/01/2011-06/06/2011, Resolution #11-098 approving sewer waiver on second water meter for 2405 Creekside Drive, second by Nancy Melsa. Motion carried.

Reports from Council Members
Council member, Marty Bruns informed Council that Crime Stoppers is making head way with getting services expanded county wide and not just in Cedar Rapids.
Discussion / Non Action Items

City Clerk, Kim Downs informed Council that the City will no longer be using Nixle to provide emergency alerts throughout the community because it is no longer a free service.
“Foster Care Month in the City of Hiawatha” Proclamation
Mayor Theis announced the month of May, 2011 as “Foster Care Month in the City of Hiawatha.” He signed the proclamation and presented it to Families Helping Families representatives. 

“Small Business Week in the City of Hiawatha” Proclamation

Mayor Theis announced May 16-20, 2011 as “Small Business Week in the City of Hiawatha.” 

PUBLIC HEARING to consider Planning and Zoning Commission’s Recommendation Regarding Amending the 2010 Comprehensive Plan Changing the Future Land Use from Medium Density Residential to Commercial for the Property Located at 1450 Robins Road as Requested by Kelly Kellen on Behalf of the Burd Family Limited Partnership, LLC
Mayor Theis opened the public hearing regarding amending the 2010 Comprehensive Plan changing the future land use from Medium Density Residential to Commercial for the property located at 1450 Robins Road as requested by Kelly Kellen on behalf of the Burd Family Limited Partnership, LLC at 7:09 P.M.

A letter in support of the request was received prior to the public hearing from Janette Ames of 2112 Robins Road. 

Dr. Kelly Kellen addressed Council on behalf of the request and explained that the change from Medium Density Residential to Commercial land use would offer more flexibility in the types of buyers.  Kellen did make a request to the Comprehensive Plan advisory Group, Veenstra and Kimm to change the land use of the property to commercial during the final revisions of the 2010 Comprehensive Plan but their request was overlooked at that time.  Veenstra and Kimm felt that commercial land use would fit well in this area located just north of the Hiawatha Maintenance Building on Robins Road has a nice buffer from the properties to the west which are designated as I-2 zoning and there are also several natural buffers already in place in this area including trees and the nature trail.  

Kelly Kellen stated that commercial in this area is booming and will continue with the newly annexed land along Tower Terrace Road.  Putting businesses along Robins Road makes more sense as Hiawatha has already declared Robins Road one of the main streets through town.  Apartments and houses should be placed on the secondary streets.
No further comments written or oral were received.  Public Hearing closed at 7:15 P.M. 
Mayor Pro-Tem Rampulla questioned why the Planning and Zoning Commission would make the recommendation to deny the request.
Community Development Director, Mark Powers explained that the original request from Kelly Kellen was to rezone the property to industrial in the November/December 2010 time frame and the request was denied.  The request before Council tonight is to change the Comprehensive Plan which would allow the property owners to come back and make a rezoning request for commercial at a later date. 

Powers explained that although he could not speak for the Commission, there were citizens that were against changing the Comprehensive Plan when the public hearing was held at the Planning and Zoning April 28, 2011 meeting.  The recommendation for amending the Comprehensive Plan was defeated with one member absent, five (5) votes against and one vote in favor of the request.  

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #11-099 amending the 2010 Comprehensive Plan changing the future land use from Medium Density Residential to Commercial for the property located at 1450 Robins Road, Hiawatha, Iowa, as requested by Kelly Kellen on behalf of the Burd Family Limited Partnership, second by Dick Olson.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-099 approved.
PUBLIC HEARING - to Consider Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinance Chapter 3 Boundaries to Add the Newly Annexed Territory Pines at Turtle Creek LLC, Patrick and Diane Kilburg, Jane Ellen Fink Revocable Trust Dated May 22, 1997, Hunt Road and Loggerhead Road 

Mayor Theis opened the public hearing to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinance Chapter 3 Boundaries to add the Newly Annexed Territory Pines at Turtle Creek LLC, Patrick and Diane Kilburg, Jane Ellen Fink Revokable Trust dated May 22, 1997, Hunt Road and Loggerhead Road at 7:24 P.M. 
There were no written or oral comments received at or prior to the public hearing.  Public Hearing closed at 7:24 P.M. 
Marty Bruns moved the 1st reading of Ordinance #704 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinance Chapter 3 Boundaries to add the Newly Annexed Territory Pines at Turtle Creek LLC, Patrick and Diane Kilburg, Jane Ellen Fink Revokable Trust dated May 22, 1997, Hunt Road and Loggerhead Road, second by Dick Olson. Motion carried.
Bob Rampulla moved to waive the 2nd & 3rd readings of Ordinance #704 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinance Chapter 3 Boundaries to add the Newly Annexed Territory Pines at Turtle Creek LLC, Patrick and Diane Kilburg, Jane Ellen Fink Revokable Trust dated May 22, 1997, Hunt Road and Loggerhead Road, second by Dick Olson.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa 

NAYS: None
Motion Carried.

Marty Bruns moved the adoption of Ordinance #704 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinance Chapter 3 Boundaries to add the Newly Annexed Territory Pines at Turtle Creek LLC, Patrick and Diane Kilburg, Jane Ellen Fink Revokable Trust dated May 22, 1997, Hunt Road and Loggerhead Road, second by Nancy Melsa.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla 

NAYS: None
Ordinance #704 adopted.
PUBLIC HEARING - to Consider Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinance Chapter 122 Peddlers, Solicitors and Transient Merchants amending §122.05 License Fees Adding (3) Ice Cream Novelties and Concessions Will Pay a Reduced License Fee as Adopted by Council Resolution 

Mayor Theis opened the Public hearing to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinance Chapter 122 Peddlers, Solicitors and Transient Merchants amending §122.05 License Fees adding (3) Ice Cream Novelties and Concessions will pay a reduced license fee as adopted by Council Resolution at 7:26 P.M.
There were no written or oral comments received at or prior to the public hearing. Public Hearing closed at 7:26 P.M. 
Bob Wheeler moved the 1st reading of Ordinance #705 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinance Chapter 122 Peddlers, Solicitors and Transient Merchants amending §122.05 License Fees adding (3) Ice Cream Novelties and Concessions will pay a reduced license fee as adopted by Council Resolution, second by Nancy Melsa.  Motion carried.
Bob Wheeler moved to waive the 2nd & 3rd readings of Ordinance #705 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinance Chapter 122 Peddlers, Solicitors and Transient Merchants amending §122.05 License Fees adding (3) Ice Cream Novelties and Concessions will pay a reduced license fee as adopted by Council Resolution, second by Marty Bruns. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Marty Bruns, Nancy Melsa, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson
NAYS: None
Motion Carried.
Bob Rampulla moved the adoption of Ordinance #705 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinance Chapter 122 Peddlers, Solicitors and Transient Merchants amending §122.05 License Fees adding (3) Ice Cream Novelties and Concessions will pay a reduced license fee as adopted by Council Resolution, second by Bob Wheeler.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Nancy Melsa
NAYS: None
Ordinance #705 adopted.
Amending Resolution #10-223 to Add Fees for Ice Cream Novelties and Concessions

City Clerk, Kim Downs requested that Resolution No. 10-223 Approving the License and Application Fee Schedule for Peddlers, Solicitors and Transient Merchants be revised to include the following licensing fees for Ice Cream Novelties and Concessions:
License Issue Period


Fee
Ice Cream Novelties and Concessions

$20.00

up to six (6) months

$20 will be returned to the applicant if all badge(s) issued for the group are returned to the City Clerk’s Office within 48 hours of the expiration date listed on the I.D. badge(s). Ice Cream Novelties and Concessions will be exempt from this paragraph.
The revisions to Resolution #10-223 goes along with the amendment to the Hiawatha Code of Ordinance Chapter 122 Peddlers, Solicitors and Transient Merchants amending §122.05 License Fees adding (3) Ice Cream Novelties and Concessions will pay a reduced license fee as adopted by Council Resolution.

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #11-100 amending Resolution #10-223 License and Application Fee Schedule for Peddlers, Solicitors and Transient Merchants adding fees for ice cream novelties and concessions, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Dick Olson, Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-100 approved.
PUBLIC HEARING – Regarding the Proposal to Enter Into a Four (4) Year Development Agreement with Ahmann Properties, LLC for the Hiawatha Urban Renewal Area for the Property Located at 1625 Boyson Road

Mayor Theis opened the public hearing regarding the proposal to enter into a four (4) year Development Agreement with Ahmann Properties, LLC for the Hiawatha Urban Renewal Area for the property located at 1625 Boyson Road at 7:27 P.M.

Joe Ahmann, Ahmann Properties, LLC thanked Council for hearing his proposal and providing the opportunity to bring an additional business to the City.  Ahmann displayed a site diagram and building rendition and explained that if the Development Agreement is approved, construction of the office suites located at 1625 Boyson Road will begin immediately.  One suite is already in lease form and the other commercial tenants are still getting their documents in order.

No comments were made against the request.  Public Hearing closed at 7:30 P.M. 
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #11-101 approving and authorizing the execution of a four (4) year Development Agreement by and between the City of Hiawatha and Ahmann Properties, LLC for the property located at 1625 Boyson Road, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-101 approved.

PUBLIC HEARING – Regarding the Proposal to Enter into a Four (4) Year Development Agreement with Ahmann Properties, LLC for the Hiawatha Urban Renewal Plan for the Hiawatha Urban Renewal Area for the Property Located at 1641 Boyson Square Drive

Mayor Theis opened the public hearing regarding the proposal to enter into a four (4) year Development Agreement with Ahmann Properties, LLC for the Hiawatha Urban Renewal Plan for the Hiawatha Urban Renewal Area for the property located at 1641 Boyson Square Drive at 7:31 P.M.

Joe Ahmann, Ahmann Properties, LLC displayed a site diagram and building rendition and stated that the building will be located west of Ahmann’s original building and he would like to break ground on the project in June.

No comments were made against the request.  Public Hearing closed at 7:32 P.M. 
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #11-102 approving and authorizing execution of a four (4) year Development Agreement by and between the City of Hiawatha and Ahmann Properties, LLC for the property located at 1641 Boyson Square Drive, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-102 approved.
PUBLIC HEARING – Regarding the Proposal to Enter into a Four (4) Year Development Agreement with Honkamp Krueger & Co., P.C. for the Hiawatha Urban Renewal Plan for the Hiawatha Urban Renewal Area for the Property Located at 1751 Boyson Road

Mayor Theis opened the public hearing regarding the proposal to enter into a four (4) year Development Agreement with Honkamp Krueger & Co., P.C. for the Hiawatha Urban Renewal Plan for the Hiawatha Urban Renewal Area for the property located at 1751 Boyson Road at 7:33 P.M.

Kyle Kunz, Honkamp Krueger & Co., P.C. displayed a site diagram and building rendition and informed Council that their lease is expiring on their current building located at 740 N 15th Avenue and they are looking to purchase their own property and remain in Hiawatha.  Their target construction start date is June and the proposed 11,000 square foot building will be located on the corner of 18th Avenue and Boyson Road.
No comments were made against the request.  Public Hearing closed at 7:35 P.M. 
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #11-103 approving and authorizing execution of a four (4) year Development Agreement by and between the City of Hiawatha and Honkamp Krueger & Co., P.C. for the property located at 1751 Boyson Road, second by Marty Bruns.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Nancy Melsa
NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-103 approved.
PUBLIC HEARING- to Consider Placing Plans, Specifications, Form of Contract and Estimate of Cost on File for the Loggerhead Road And Tower Terrace Road Seal Coat Project

Mayor Theis opened the public hearing to consider placing plans, specifications, form of contract and estimate of cost on file for the Loggerhead Road and Tower Terrace Road Seal Coat Project at 7:36 P.M.
There were no written or oral comments received at or prior to the public hearing.  Public Hearing closed at 7:36 P.M. 
The Work generally consists of rehabilitation of approximately 1.5 miles of existing seal coat streets along Loggerhead Road, between Tower Terrace Road and Todd Hills Road, and on Tower Terrace Road, between I-380 and North Center Point Road. Rehabilitation consists of dual seal coat application, sub-grade stabilization, where needed, and other work necessary to complete the project. The target start date for the project is August 1, 2011 with a late start date of August 15, 2011.  The bid opening will be held at 10:00 A.M. on May 25th, 2011 in the Council Chambers at City Hall.
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #11-104 adopting plans, specifications, form of contract and estimate of cost on file for the Loggerhead Road and Tower Terrace Road Seal Coat Project, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-104 approved.
PUBLIC HEARING- to Consider FY2011 Budget Amendment

Mayor Theis opened the public hearing to consider FY2011 Budget Amendment at 7:37 P.M.
There were no written or oral comments received at or prior to the public hearing. 
Public Hearing closed at 7:37 P.M. 
Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna requested the FY2011 Budget Amendment due to necessary adjustments in RISE revenue grant dollars, Capital Project expenses and minor adjustments to other funds to accommodate departmental budgets.  The June 30, 2011 ending fund balance will adjust from $8,575,376 to $4,869,134 upon approval of the budget amendment.
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #11-105 amending the FY2011 Budget with an ending fund balance change from $8,575,376 to $4,869,134, second by Dick Olson.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson
NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-105 approved.
Setting a Public Hearing (June 14, 2011 @ 7:00 P.M.) to Consider the Resolution of Necessity (Proposed) for the Stamy Road from North of Kacena Road to Tower Terrace Road Pavement Extension Project Special Assessment Process 
The preliminary plans and specifications and plat and schedule and estimate of cost for the Stamy Road from North of Kacena Road to Tower Terrace Road Pavement Extension Project have been filed with the City Clerk showing the boundaries of the District, containing the properties and lots to be assessed, locations of the improvements, each lot proposed to be assessed, together with a valuation of each lot as fixed by the Council, an estimate of the cost of the entire proposed improvements, stating the cost of each type of construction and kind of materials to be used, and an estimate of the amount proposed to be assessed against each lot.

The next step in the special assessment process is to set a public hearing date for the purpose of hearing property owners subject to assessment and interested parties for or against the improvement, its cost, the assessment, or the boundaries of the district.
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #11-106 setting a public hearing (June 14, 2011 @ 7:00 P.M.) to consider the Resolution of Necessity (Proposed) for the Stamy Road from North of Kacena Road to Tower Terrace Road Pavement Extension Project Special Assessment Process, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Nancy Melsa
NAYS: None
Resolution #11-106 approved.
Rescinding Resolution No. 11-097 to Correct Date of Proposed Public Hearing and Setting a New Public Hearing Date (June 14, 2011 @ 7:00 P.M.) Authorizing the Boyson Road and Robins Road Intersection Project and the Intent to Acquire Agricultural Property by Gift, Negotiation, or Eminent Domain 

A request to rescind Resolution No. 11-097 to correct date of the proposed public hearing and setting a new public hearing date (June 14, 2011 @ 7:00 P.M.) authorizing the Boyson Road and Robins Road Intersection Project and the Intent to Acquire Agricultural Property by Gift, Negotiation, or Eminent Domain is due to a scrivener’s error in the public hearing date when this item was approved at the May 4, 2011 Council meeting.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #11-107 rescinding Resolution No. 11-097 correcting the date of proposed public hearing and setting a new public hearing date (June 14, 2011 @ 7:00 P.M.) authorizing the Boyson Road and Robins Road Intersection Project and the Intent to Acquire Agricultural Property by Gift, Negotiation, or Eminent Domain, second by Marty Bruns. 
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Nancy Melsa, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None

Resolution #11-107 approved.
Third Avenue from Marion Street to Clark Street Pavement Reconstruction Project (Balancing) Change Order No. 1 for Revised Contract Amount for Eastern Iowa Excavating & Concrete
(Balancing) Change Order No. 1 for the Third Avenue from Marion Street to Clark Street Pavement Reconstruction Project results in a revised contract increase in the amount of $11,882.27 due to quantity adjustments, plus a $500 early completion incentive.  This Change order results in a revised contract amount of $293,451.07 with Eastern Iowa Excavating & Concrete.
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #11-108 approving (Balancing) Change Order No. 1 for the Third Avenue from Marion Street to Clark Street Pavement Reconstruction Project with the revised contract amount of $293,451.07 with Eastern Iowa Excavating & Concrete of Cascade, Iowa, second by Dick Olson.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Nancy Melsa, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None

Resolution #11-108 approved.
Third Avenue from Marion Street to Clark Street Pavement Reconstruction Project (Final) Pay Estimate No. 4 for Payment of Contract Work Completed to Eastern Iowa Excavating & Concrete
Project Engineer, Joel Gross presented (Final) Pay Estimate #4 for the 2010 Third Avenue from Marion Street to Clark Street Pavement Reconstruction Project in the amount of $21,592.71, certifying that the project has been completed and in compliance with plans and specifications and recommends payment to Eastern Iowa Excavating & Concrete after thirty (30) days has elapsed from the date of acceptance if no claims against the project are filed.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #11-109 approving (Final) Pay Estimate No. 4 for payment of contract work completed to Eastern Iowa Excavating & Concrete for the Third Avenue from Marion Street to Clark Street Pavement Reconstruction Project in the amount of $21,592.71 payable to Eastern Iowa Excavating & Concrete of Cascade, Iowa after thirty (30) days has elapsed from the date of acceptance if no claims against the project are filed, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Nancy Melsa
NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-109 approved.
Third Avenue from Marion Street to Clark Street Pavement Reconstruction Project,

Adopting and Levying Final Schedule of Assessments and Providing for Payment Thereof

Construction has been completed by Eastern Iowa Excavating & Concrete for the Third Avenue from Marion Street to Clark Street Pavement Reconstruction Project.  The Certificate of Completion was filed with the Clerk on May 18, 2011.  The final construction amount is $292,951.07 and the final amount proposed to be assessed to three (3) properties for replacing sanitary sewer services is $3,450.  The Engineering Department has inspected the completed work and determined the work to be in substantial conformance with the contract requirements.  

Assistant City Engineer, Ken DeKeyser recommends adoption of the resolution to accept the work and fix the amount to be assessed for the Third Avenue from Marion Street to Clark Street Pavement Reconstruction Project.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #11-110 accepting work and fixing the amount of $3,450 to be assessed to three properties for replacing sanitary sewer services for the Third Avenue from Marion Street to Clark Street Pavement Reconstruction Project, second by Bob Rampulla.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-110 approved.
Re-appointment of Library Board Member: Janet Libe

Marty Bruns moved accepting the re-appointment of Library Board Member Janet Libe, effective July 1, 2011 – June 30, 2017, second by Nancy Melsa.  Motion carried.

Purchase of Firefighter Training Curriculum Materials Utilizing the Homeland Security Assistance for Firefighter Grant 

At their April 20, 2011 meeting, Council accepted the Homeland Security Assistance for Firefighter grant for Purchase of Firefighter Training Curriculum Materials and authorized the Fire Chief to proceed with requests for quotations for Fire Training Curriculum for Firefighter 1, Firefighter 2, Hazardous Materials, Aerial Apparatus Driver Operator, and Pump Apparatus Driver Operator.
Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage received two (2) quotations and believes that the best option is to use ActionTraining of Poulsbo, Washington as they are the sole producer and distributor of the training DVD’s at a price not to exceed $12,293.00.
Funding will be provided through the Homeland Security Grant providing for 95 % or $11,678.35 of the cost and the City’s match of 5% or $614.65 from the Fire Department’s operating budget.
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #11-112 authorizing the purchase of Fire Training Curriculum for Firefighter 1, Firefighter 2, Hazardous Materials, Aerial Apparatus Driver Operator, and Pump Apparatus Driver Operator from ActionTraining of Poulsbo, Washington, using available funding through the Homeland Security Grant providing for 95 % or $11,678.35 of the cost and the City’s match of 5% or $614.65 from the Fire Department’s operating budget with total cost not to exceed $12,293.00, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson

NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-112 approved.

Structural Fire Training Agreement Between the City of Hiawatha and Kathleen K. Etzel (Kathleen Waterhouse) and Authorizing and Mayor and City Clerk to Sign the Structural Fire Training Agreement

Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage requested that the City enter into an agreement with Kathy Etzel (Waterhouse) for the purpose of allowing the Fire Department to use the residential property located at 5611 Waterhouse Lane in Monroe Township as a live fire training.

Upon the approval of the agreement, Chief Nesslage will follow regulatory procedures notifying neighbors, DNR and Linn County Health Department of the burn and will be responsible for the final disposition of the property.  The target date of the house burn is June 11th with a rain date of June 25th, 2011.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #11-113 approving the Structural Fire Training Agreement between the City of Hiawatha and Kathleen K. Etzel (Kathleen Waterhouse) for the the purpose of live fire training on the property located at 5611 Waterhouse Lane in Monroe Township on June 11th with a rain date of June 25th, 2011 and authorizing the Mayor and City Clerk to sign the Structural Fire Training Agreement, second by Marty Bruns.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla

NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-113 approved.

28E Agreement Between the City of Hiawatha and the Cedar Valley Humane Society for the Provision of Animal Care Services 

Executive Director of the Cedar Valley Humane Society, Zach Melton informed Council that the Cedar Valley Humane Society began renegotiating their fees and educating municipalities in 2010.  Earlier contracts only applied to the rural areas and did not include the municipalities.  The Cedar Valley Humane Society is the only facility other than the county that charges a flat fee for the intake of animals.  $100 is the true cost of the shelter to hold an animal for a three day period.  Funding in the past came through private donations.  The Human Society was losing money and working in a deficit so operations needed to be restructured to stop the short falls.

Finance Director, Kudrna stated that in the past, the City has budgeted $3,000 – $5,000 for animal care services and last time we paid was back in July, 2009.  City Administrator, Gary Rogers, Jr. reiterated that a flat fee structure would allow for better budget planning. 
The proposed 28E Agreement between the City of Hiawatha and the Cedar Valley Humane Society for the Provision of Animal Care Services is under the following terms:

Beginning July1, 2011 and the duration of the agreement being perpetual unless terminated by either party upon thirty (30) days written notice; Cedar Valley Humane Society agrees to invoice the City at a monthly rate of $650, the equivalent of five (5) animals at $130/animal for animal care sheltering fees and the City agrees to pay said invoices within thirty (30) days of receipt; with the fee schedule being re-evaluated by the Cedar Valley Humane Society each fiscal year beginning July 1, 2011, also beginning July 1, 2011 and from year to year thereafter the Cedar Valley Humane Society will notify Hiawatha in writing of any proposed modifications of the fee schedule by the following July 1.
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #11-114 approving the 28E Agreement between the City of Hiawatha and the Cedar Valley Humane Society for the Provision of Animal Care Services beginning July1, 2011 and the duration of the agreement being perpetual unless terminated by either party upon thirty (30) days written notice; Cedar Valley Humane Society agrees to invoice the City at a rate of $650 monthly the equivalent of five (5) animals at $130/animal for animal care sheltering fees and authorizing the Mayor and City Clerk to sign the necessary documents, second by Dick Olson
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa

NAYS: None  

ABSENT: Bob Wheeler
Resolution #11-114 approved.

Solicitation of Proposals for the Virtual Server for City Hall

Bob Rampulla moved to postpone authorizing City staff to proceed with the solicitation of proposals for the virtual server for City Hall until further information is obtained, second by Dick Olson.  Motion Carried.
Hiawatha Council Chambers Repairs
At their March 16, 2011 meeting, Council authorized staff to proceed with Council Chambers repairs due to inappropriate installation of cherry panels on wall and Council dais and replacement of drinking fountain aprons at a total project cost of $25,015.00; with the City responsible for paying $16,218.33 of total project cost and the remaining balance being paid by Novak Design and Knutson Construction by RESOLUTION #11-059. 
A Scrivener’s Error was made in the total project cost and this item is back on the agenda to rescind RESOLUTION #11-115 in its entirety and replace it with a new resolution to change the City’s share of the total project cost from $16,218.33 to $16,442 for Council Chamber Repairs.

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #11-115 rescinding Resolution No. 11-059 in its entirety to correct a Scrivener’s Error in the City’s share of total project cost from $16,218.33 to $16,442 for Council Chamber Repairs and the remaining balance of being paid by Novak Design and Knutson Construction, second by Marty Bruns.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-115 approved.

Discussion/Possible Action Regarding City Administrator’s Recommendation for City Hall Vacant Position Job Description Change

City Administrator, Gary Rogers, Jr. addressed Council discussing the following requests in regards to the City’s financial situation and staffing requirements:

· Changing the position description of the current vacant administrative position at City Hall from Receptionist/Administrative Assistant to Recreation Coordinator/Administrative Assistant, combining two positions into one full-time position with an hourly pay rate of $12.79 plus benefits.
· Hiring a part-time Administrative Assistant to work 20 hours a week to serve as back up for the Park and Recreation Department, Community Development Department and possibly the Water Department with an hourly pay rate of $9.60 and no benefits.
· Implementing an auto attendant phone system to assist in phone coverage, reduce work load of administrative staff at City Hall and reduce costs
Rogers, Jr. explained that he had been initially postponing the hiring of the vacant administrative position in order to hold the budget.

Rogers, Jr. also informed Council that the Park and Recreation Department is looking into a recreation software program that will allow citizens the ability to register for activities online.  This will save the City additional staff time and money as a large part of staff time is spent at the front counter with Park and Recreation programs.  It is time to try something different in streamlining work processes and the City is financially fine in this area.
Council Member Rampulla stated that he did not personally like the auto attendant feature but understands if utilizing it will save the City money and reduce staff time.  Council would like to have a work session to see where the City is at financially and discuss how to proceed with solutions on filling the staff vacancy.  The City has a financial issue that needs to be addressed and would like layoffs to be the last resort in balancing the budget.
Marty Bruns moved approving the implementation of an auto attendant feature to the current phone system at City Hall and approving the Recreation Coordinator/Administrative Assistant job description with the understanding that the position will not be filled until the City Council meets in a work session to go over the City’s financial situation and determine the feasibility of hiring for the vacant position, second by Bob Wheeler.  Motion Carried.
Two (2) Split AC Units for the Front Entry Stairwell at City Hall
City Administrator, Gary Rogers, Jr. informed Council that he has been working with Pipe Pro of Cedar Rapids regarding the installation of two (2) split AC systems for the front stair well of City Hall because there is currently no air conditioning running through that area.  Pipe Pro is familiar with the City Hall system and they have put together a quotation outlining the work and total cost for the installation of the split AC units not to exceed $18,042.  Funds could come out of City Hall budget or Local Option Sales Tax funds.
Due to the cost of the project, the City is required to solicit at least three quotations.  This request does not meet the requirements.

Bob Rampulla moved to postpone the request for two (2) Split AC Units for the Front Entry Stairwell at City Hall until the requirements for the solicitation of at least three quotations are met, second by Marty Bruns.  Motion carried.

Pines at Turtle Creek Second Addition

The Final Plat for Pines at Turtle Creek Second Addition containing nine lots has been reviewed and approved by the Planning and Zoning Commission by Resolution No. 11-015 at their April 25, 2011 meeting with recommendation to the City Council for approval.  

City Engineering has reviewed and recommends approval of the Final Plat having no objections to the lot boundaries or overall technical content and the requirement of the 20 foot easement along the southern property line for drainage has been satisfied.  
The Hiawatha Water Department has also reviewed the Final Plat and recommends approval.

City Engineering recommends that the developer submit acceptable compaction test reports to the City before the following items are brought before Council for approval:

· as-built public improvements and maintenance bonds for Pines at Turtle Creek First Addition and Second Addition 
· releasing the Development Agreement for Pines at Turtle Creek First Addition 
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #11-116 approving the Final Plat for Pines at Turtle Creek Second Addition containing nine (9) lots and authorizing the execution of a Development Agreement for Pines at Turtle Creek Second Addition by and between the City of Hiawatha and Alvin Frey, second by Nancy Melsa. 
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson
NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-116 approved.
Setting a Council Work Session Date

Council set a Work Session date of May 25, 2011 at 5:30 p.m. in Conference Room D located on the upper level of City Hall to discuss the FY 2012 budget and Capital Improvement Plan.

Council also requested that the Finance Director check the availability of the Larry Burger from Speer Financial, the City’s financial advisor, to hold a special meeting on either June 27th or June 29th.

Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn at 8:26 P.M., second by Bob Wheeler. Motion carried. 
                                                                 










 __________________________

                                                                                     
 Thomas A. Theis, Mayor

ATTEST:
 __________________________

 Kim Downs, City Clerk
